
CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT
I, Gail Robinette, President of the Cambria Community Services District Board of
Directors, hereby call a Special Meeting of the Board of Directors pursuant to California
Government Code Section 54956. The Special Meeting will be held:Thursday,
September 10, 2015, 2:30 PM, 1000 Main Street Cambria, CA. The purpose of the
special meeting is to discuss or transact the following business:

AGENDA
SPECIAL MEETING OF THE CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Thursday, September 10, 2015, 2:30 PM

1000 Main Street
Cambria, CA

1. OPENING

A. Call to Order

B. Pledge of Allegiance

C. Establishment of Quorum

D. Report from Closed Session

Timothy Carmel 

2. PUBLIC COMMENT

Members of the public wishing to address the Board only on any item described in this Notice may do so when
recognized by the Board President. Public Comment on this agenda will be limited to three (3) minutes per
person.

3. REGULAR BUSINESS (Estimated time: 15 Minutes per item)

A. Discussion and Consideration of Additional Cost Saving Measures for the CCSD and Receive
a Financial Update Relating to Revised Cash Flow Projections and Anticipated Expenditures

B. Discussion and Consideration of  Resolution 32-2015 Regarding SAFER Grant Acceptance
C. Discussion and Consideration to Authorize Acceptance of an Emergency Permit - Streamlined

Permitting for Removal of Hazardous Trees in Cambria on Parcels Owned by Cambria
Community Services District

4. ADJOURN
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CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT 
 

TO:  Board of Directors      AGENDA NO. 3.A. 

FROM: Jerry Gruber General Manager 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Meeting Date: September 10, 2015   Subject: Discussion and Consideration 
         of Additional Cost Saving   
         Measures for the CCSD and  
         Receive a Financial Update   
         Relating to Revised Cash   
         Flow Projections and   
         Anticipated Expenditures  
           

 
RECOMMENDATIONS: 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors instruct staff regarding the proposed long term cost 
cutting measures they would like further evaluated and/or actively pursued, as well as any 
additional short or long term cost cutting measures that the Board would like to see implemented.  
 
FISCAL IMPACT: 
 
Immediate cost cutting measures will result in savings to the Cambria Community Services District, 
while longer term cost cutting measure will result in further savings.  
 
DISCUSSION: 
 
As part of the CCSD’s August Board Meeting, the Board directed staff to bring back suggestions 
for additional cost savings measures as part of a Special Board Meeting. Staff has developed 
additional cost saving measures and projections based on the receipt of the Proposition 84 Grant 
Funding. For the third time since the August Board Meeting, staff has revised projected shortfalls 
through February of 2016. As part of this staff report, the Board of Directors is provided with those 
revised projections and staff seeks direction regarding any further cost cutting measures the Board 
would like to see implemented. Listed below are: immediate cost cutting measures that have 
already been implemented, long term cost cutting measures that could be further evaluated and 
implemented, and a potential additional revenue stream that would allow for the overall financial 
conditions of the District to improve significantly.  
 

1. Secure $4.3 Million as part of the Proposition 84 Grant Funding. This is the single most 
important issue currently facing the CCSD. 

2. Discuss and consider implementation of revised water and wastewater rate adjustments 
that would allow for cost recovery of the actual cost of the services provided for both 
departments.  

3. Resolve the Land Watch litigation.  
4. Consider moving the Administrative Offices to the Fire Department. Although adjustments 

and improvements would have to be made, ultimately the District would save significantly 
on monthly rent. Currently the District pays $3,600.00 per month and has rented the facility 
since at least 2001. Combining both Administration and Fire could result in improved 
customer service, as well as a Government Center for the Community. 
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5. Evaluate the land adjacent to the Fire Department and determine the best use from a long 
term perspective. Renting the property to the Cambria Health Care District for portable units 
could be one of many options, and would increase revenue to the District.  

6. Evaluate and inventory the District’s current property holdings and determine if any of those 
properties could be liquidated.  

7. Eliminate future enrollment of Reserve Firefighters into the PERS retirement system.   
Return to the previous practice of tracking the annual hours worked and restrict hours to 
less than 960 per year. 

8. Continue to evaluate on a short term and long term basis the most economically feasible 
and cost efficient methodologies of provided Fire Suppression and Paramedic Services for 
the Community of Cambria. This would include staffing levels, levels of overall services 
provided, current and future unfunded liability relating to PERS, vehicle and equipment 
replacement. It is important to note as we evaluate future Fire Suppression and Paramedic 
services for the community that the Districts 8.9 Million Dollar loan with Western Alliance 
stipulates that if funds are not available thru EWS charges and water sales revenue to pay 
the loan, that ad valorem revenues or property taxes will be used to pay the loan. The 
majority of the Fire Departments budget comes from this funding mechanism.  

9. Evaluate and implement the PG&E Large Integrated Audit. Although the report is in a draft 
form, a great deal of effort has gone into it and significant cost savings relating to energy 
could be achieved by the District if partially or fully implemented. 

10. Meet with the RWQCB staff regarding sampling of the EWS. After further evaluation of our 
permit and sample results, it was determined that a great deal of redundancy in sampling is 
occurring. The RWQCB is drafting a letter to the District outlining specific areas where 
sampling can be reduced, thereby saving the District money.  

11. After the EWS has been operational for a one year period, the District can request through 
the SWRCB a further reduction in sampling based on empirical data.  

12. Reduce or eliminate AGP Video. Currently we pay for three hours with AGP Video. 
Historically Board Meetings last 4-5 hours. The Board could also request a survey of all 
other Special Districts to determine which ones record their meetings.  

13. Reduce part time Administrative Technician from sixteen hours per week to eight hours per 
week.  

14. The Board could consider reducing office hours that currently exist from Monday –Thursday 
from 9:00 A.M - 4:00 P.M to Monday thru Thursday from 10:00 A.M - 3:00 P.M. This 
modification would allow staff to get more work done, but would also impact the District’s 
level of customer service.  

15. Reduce Public Information Office budget from $3,000.00 per month to $1,000.00 per month. 
16. Negotiated and reduced Bartle Wells Associates Professional Services for the Rate Study 

based on previous work completed from $40,000.00 to $26.500.00, a savings of 
$13,500.00. 

17. Staff continues to monitor expenditures and revenues daily. The General Manager and 
Finance Manager continue to communicate with all Department Managers the need to be 
fiscally prudent and that only items deemed emergencies by the General Manager will be 
authorized. I would like to thank everyone for their efforts.  
 

A seven month cash flow projection dated 9/2/15 is attached.  It includes March 2016 because 
data through February would not reflect the low cash projection for March.  The attached projection 
shows a cash deficit of $43 at the end of November 2015 and a surplus of $9,561 at the end of 
March 2016.   While these projections are much better than previous projections, they still indicate 
that the District could run out of cash during those two months.  For November, the critical factor is 
the timing of tax receipts.  It should also be noted that the District will have to liquidate its money 
market account ($503,000) at Heritage Oaks Bank. 
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The cash flow projection developed on August 11 showed a deficit of $516,844 at the end of 
November 2015.  That projection showed a beginning cash balance for the month of September of 
$944,915 whereas the actual cash balance for the beginning of September was $1,342,359 – a 
difference of $397,444.  The August 11th projection for September 1st was not accurate for the 
following reasons: 
 

- Outstanding checks were overestimated by approximately $197,000; 
- Utility billing receipts were underestimated by approximately $98,000; 
- Miscellaneous expenses were overestimated by approximately $26,000; and 
- Payroll expense was overestimated by approximately $75,000. 

 
The cash flow projection developed on August 11 also showed a deficit at the end of February of 
$350,556, whereas the current cash flow projects a surplus of $543,245 – a difference of 
$893,801.  That difference is accounted for by the following factors: 
 

- Recurring monthly expenditures were overestimated by approximately $170,000; 
- Payroll costs were overestimated by approximately $487,000; 
- The cost of the rate study was overestimated by $10,000;  
- The amount of the EWS loan payment was overestimated by $63,000; and 
- The $397,000 difference discussed above is also reflected in this balance. 

 
- Also, the following costs were not included in that projection: 

$18,950 for Filtronics media replacement; 
$120,000 for CAL FIRE contract costs; 
$90,000 for the Rag Picker at the wastewater treatment plant; and 
$20,000 for sludge removal at the wastewater treatment plant. 

 
The current cash flow projection assumes the following: 
 

- the District pays $118,000 in invoices that are pending on September 9, 2015; 
- the District continues to delay payment of $1,128,000 in existing commitments to EWS 

contractors; and 
- This cash flow projection does not include the receipt of the $248,000 State drought 

grant that the District anticipates receiving before the end of September. 
 
If the State drought grant is not received before the middle of November, the District could still be 
very close to running out of cash unless tax revenues come earlier than expected or routine 
expenses between now and then are less than budgeted. 
 
 
 
 
 
Attachments: CCSD Projected Cash Flow September 8, 2015 
 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
BOARD ACTION: Date      Approved:     Denied:    
 
UNANIMOUS:   __ROBINETTE___ CLIFT___THOMPSON___ BAHRINGER ___RICE 
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CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT
CASH FLOW: SEVEN MONTH PROJECTION
Prepared by Patrick O'Reilly, Finance Manager, 9/8/15

Sep-15 Oct-15 Nov-15 Dec-15 Jan-16 Feb-16 Mar-16
PROJECTED BEGINNING BALANCE 1,342,359        $614,552 $703,552 ($43) $1,267,957 $758,957 $543,245
REVENUES
TAXES 100,000      1,275,000   50,000          
UTILITY BILLING RECEIPTS 625,000      625,000       625,000       
FRANCHISE FEES (GARBAGE) 10,000         2,000          10,000         2,000          10,000          2,000                
EXPENDITURES
RECURRING MONTHLY EXPENDITURES (59,693)            (86,000)       (86,000)      (86,000)        (86,000)      (86,000)        (86,000)             
DISPATCH (34,000)            
FILTRONICS MEDIA (18,950)            
CALFIRE CONTRACT (60,000)      (60,000)        
WW RAG PICKER (90,000)      
SLUDGE REMOVAL (20,000)      
BOND (54,000)            
FISCALINI TANK (125,000)     
RATE STUDY (10,000)       (10,000)      6,500           
PAYROLL (275,000)          (275,000)     (275,000)    (412,500)     (275,000)    (275,000)      (275,000)          
LOAN (VEHICLES) (14,595)      
WASTEWATER BOND (136,164)          (24,684)             
EWS LOAN (329,712)      
MAINTENANCE (75,000)            (75,000)       (75,000)      (75,000)        (75,000)      (75,000)        (75,000)             
OPERATIONS (75,000)            (75,000)       (75,000)      (75,000)        (75,000)      (75,000)        (75,000)             
PROJECTED ENDING BALANCE $614,552 $703,552 ($43) 1,267,957   $758,957 $543,245 $9,561

NOTES:
1.  CCSD has an approved Drinking Water Draught Grant for approximately $250,000 which may be received at any time.
2.  CCSD currently owes approximately $1,128,000 to vendors for work completed or committed  for the EWS but not
     yet paid and which is not included in above expenditures.

SR 3 A Attachment Cash Flow
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CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT 
 

TO:  Board of Directors      AGENDA NO. 3.B. 
       
FROM: Jerry Gruber, General Manager  
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Meeting Date: September 10, 2015  Subject:  Discussion and   
          Consideration of   
          Resolution 32-2015   
          Regarding SAFER Grant  
          Acceptance   
   

 
RECOMMENDATIONS: 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors: 
 
1. Receive the staff report. 
2. Open the public hearing. 
3. Take public testimony. 
4. Close the public hearing. 
5. Direct Staff to either accept or reject the SAFER Grant (“Grant”) that has been awarded to 
the Cambria Community Services District by the Department of Homeland Security.  

 Because the cost of three additional firefighters significantly exceeds the amount of the 
Grant award, if the Grant is accepted, the Board of Directors should adopt Resolution 
32-2015 and direct staff to immediately work with the SAFER Grant administrators on 
modifying the Grant terms to reduce the number of firefighters hired so as to not exceed 
the Grant award.  

 If the Grant is rejected, then direct staff to send a letter to the SAFER Grant 

administrator explaining that the rejection is due to inadequate requested funding and 

that the CCSD would to like to be considered for future grants.  

 
FISCAL IMPACT: 
The Grant award is for $396,525 for three firefighters for a two year period to begin within 6 
months after acceptance.  The actual fully burdened cost for three firefighters is between 
$441,070 and $561,613 for two years (see attached Finance Manager’s analysis). There are 
no additional SAFER Grant funds in this cycle, therefore any additional costs above the 
amount would be borne by the CCSD. The applicant is permitted to request an amendment to 
the number of firefighters hired to reduce the cost to a range within the Grant award. Staff is 
recommending that no General Fund money be used to augment the Grant, therefore there is 
no net fiscal impact to the CCSD.  
 
DISCUSSION: 
Under the United States Department of Homeland Security, the Federal Emergency 
Management Agency (FEMA) set aside $340,000,000 in funding for SAFER for FY 2014.  The 
SAFER (Staffing for Adequate Fire Emergency Response) Grant Program provides funding 
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directly to fire departments to assist them in increasing the number of firefighters to help them 
meet industry minimum standards and attain 24-hour staffing to protect communities from fire 
and fire related hazards, and to fulfill traditional missions of fire departments.  
  
With direction from the former Fire Chief, Fire Department staff applied for the Grant on March 
16, 2015 and it was awarded July 17, 2015.  On August 24, 2015, FEMA approved a 30-day 
extension to accept or reject the Grant. A determination must be made before September 24, 
2015 in order to receive the award.   
 
The Grant was intended to provide funding for three firefighters for a two-year period, which 
would allow for the addition of one firefighter on daily staffing. Total staffing levels was to 
provide a four-person engine company daily. This staffing model was to include a full time 
Captain, full time Engineer, SAFER-funded Firefighter, and a reserve Firefighter. Unless 
additional funding is available, at the end of the two year period the SAFER-funded firefighter 
positions will end and the engine would go back to a three person staffed engine.  
 
Because the Grant award is insufficient to fund three firefighter positions, the terms of the 
Grant would need to be modified to allow for the hiring of only two firefighters or the CCSD 
would need to supplement the Grant award from the General Fund.  
 
The benefits of the additional position include: providing important staffing during this 
unprecedented drought, meeting the NFPA 1710 staffing standards, providing more depth of 
personnel to reduce overall overtime costs, and increasing overall effectiveness both in fire 
prevention and operationally.  
 
If the CCSD rejects the Grant it will not impact the future funding of FEMA grant awards, 
according to the Regional FEMA Grant Representative. Also attached is an FAQ document 
staff has prepared about the Grant and a copy of the Grant Application that was submitted by 
Fire Department staff to FEMA.  
 
 
Attachments: Resolution 32-2015 
  SAFER FAQ 
  SAFER Application 
  SAFER Grant Cost Analysis  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
     
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
BOARD ACTION: Date      Approved:     Denied:    
 
UNANIMOUS:  ___ ROBINETTE ___ CLIFT ___ BAHRINGER ____THOMPSON ___ RICE 
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RESOLUTION 32-2015 
September 10, 2015 

 
A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF 

THE CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT 
ACCEPTING THE 2015 SAFER GRANT AWARD 

 
WHEREAS, the Cambria Community Services District (CCSD) is a public agency located in the 
County of San Luis Obispo, State of California, that provides fire protection services to the 
Cambria community; and  
 
WHEREAS, the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) has established a Staffing 
for Adequate Fire Emergency Response (SAFER) Grant Program to assist fire departments in 
meeting industry minimum standards, to attain 24-hour staffing to protect communities, and to 
fulfill traditional missions of fire departments; and 
 
WHEREAS, the CCSD Fire Department submitted an application for a SAFER Grant (“Grant”) 
on March 16, 2015; and  
 
WHEREAS, on July 17, 2015, the CCSD Fire Department was awarded the Grant in the amount 
of $396,525; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Grant is intended to fund three full time firefighters for a two year period and at 
the end of the two year period, the CCSD is under no obligation to retain the Grant funded 
firefighters; and  
 
WHEREAS, the CCSD projects the fully burdened cost of three full time firefighters for two 
years will significantly exceed the amount of the Grant award; and 
 
WHEREAS, the CCSD Fire Department will work with Grant administrators to modify the Grant 
terms to meet the fully burdened cost of two full time firefighters; and 
 
WHEREAS, under no circumstances shall CCSD General Fund money be used to supplement 
the SAFER Grant-funded firefighter positions; and 
 
WHEREAS, the CCSD has until September 24, 2015 to make a determination to accept or 
reject the Grant. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Directors of the Cambria Community 
Services District as follows: 

1. The above recitals are true, correct, and incorporated herein. 
2. The SAFER Grant award is hereby accepted. 
3. Fire Department staff is hereby directed to work with SAFER Grant administrators to 

modify the Grant terms and reduce the requisite number of positions to be filled from 
three to two.  

4. No General Fund money shall be used to supplement the SAFER Grant award. 
  
This Resolution is effective on its date of adoption. 
 
 

[SIGNATURES ON FOLLOWING PAGE.] 
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PASSED AND ADOPTED THIS 10th day of September, 2015. 
 
AYES: 
 
NOES: 
 
ABSENT: 
      _______________________________ 
      Gail Robinette, President  

Board of Directors 
 

 
      APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
 
 
      ________________________________ 

Timothy J. Carmel, District Counsel 
ATTEST: 
 
 
_________________________ 
Monique Madrid, District Clerk 
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SAFER FAQ 

Program Overview:  Under the United States Department of Homeland Security, the 

Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) set aside $340,000,000 in funding for 

SAFER.  The SAFER (Staffing for Adequate Fire Emergency Response) Grant Program 

provides funding directly to fire departments to assist them in increasing the number of 

firefighters to help them meet industry minimum standards and attain 24-hour staffing to 

protect communities from fire and fire related hazards, and to fulfill traditional missions of 

fire departments.  

 

 Program Objectives:  The goal of the SAFER Grant Program is to assist local fire 

departments with staffing and deployment capabilities in order to respond to emergencies, 

and assure that communities have adequate protection from fire and fire-related hazards. 

 

SAFER intends to improve or restore local fire departments’ staffing and deployment 

capabilities so they may more effectively and safely respond to emergencies.  With 

enhanced or restored staffing levels, grantees should see a reduction in response times and 

an increase in the number of trained personnel at the incident scene.   

While not required for a SAFER Grant, it is preferable that the enhanced staffing levels of all 

SAFER Grantees should ensure all first-arriving apparatus are staffed with a minimum of 

four qualified personnel (to meet NFPA 1710 standards) who are capable of initiating the 

suppression response.  Ultimately, SAFER Grantees should achieve more efficient 

responses and safer incident scenes thereby ensuring communities have improved 

protection from fire and fire related hazards.   

 

The FY 2014 SAFER Grant plays an important role in the implementation of the National 

Preparedness System by supporting the building, sustainment, and delivery of core 

capabilities essential to achieving the National Preparedness Goal (NPG) of a secure and 

resilient nation.  Delivering Core capabilities requires the combined effort of the whole 

community, rather than the exclusive effort of any single organization or level of 

government.  The FY 2014 SAFER Grant’s allowable costs support efforts to build and 

sustain core capabilities across the Prevention, Protection, Mitigation, Response, and 

Recovery mission areas.  Examples of tangible outcomes include building and sustaining 

core capabilities.    

  

10



How much is the Cambria Fire Department Award?  The FY 2014 SAFER grant was 

submitted on 3/16/2015 and awarded in the amount of $396,525 on 7/17/2015.   

 

Is there a cost share for the SAFER Grant?  No.  SAFER Grantees are not required to 

contribute a cost share toward the cost of hiring firefighters under this program.   

 

Can Cambria Fire Department request an extension?  Yes.  A one- time 30-day extension 

has already been requested and approved by FEMA.  The new deadline to accept the award 

is September 21, 2015.   

 

Can Cambria Fire Department ask for an amendment to the grant for additional funds?  

No. There are no additional funds available for this grant cycle.  A request to modify the 

grant to reduce the costs is possible and likely.    

 

What is the period of performance for the SAFER Grant?  The period of performance will 

be 24 months.  A default 180-day recruitment period begins when an application is 

approved for award.  The two- year period automatically starts at the end of the 180-day 

recruitment period, regardless of whether the grantee has successfully hired the requested 

firefighters.  If a grantee is able to hire the SAFER-funded firefighters during the 180-day 

recruitment period, the period of performance can begin immediately, however the grantee 

must submit an amendment requesting that the period of performance start before the end 

of the 180-day recruitment period.   

 

Can Cambria Fire Department request an extension for the period of performance?  

Yes.  An extension to the period of performance for this program is allowed.  Extensions to 

the period of performance may be granted if circumstances beyond the control of the 

grantee prohibit the activities to be completed within the stated performance period.   

 

What happens after the grant concludes?  Does CCSD have to retain the SAFER-funded 

positions?  No.  Award recipients have no obligation to retain SAFER-funded positions after 

the two- year period of performance.   

 

Can Cambria Fire Department apply for another SAFER-grant in an effort to maintain 

the positions?  Yes. When the two -year period of performance is nearing its end, another 

grant application can be submitted.  No preference is given to previous SAFER-grant 

recipients.   

 

The 2014 SAFER Funding Opportunity Announcement (FOA) states that grantees can’t 

lay off any firefighters during the period of performance.  What if the department loses 

positions through attrition or retirement?  Must it fill those vacancies?  Yes.  For the 
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two-year period of performance all FY 2014 Grantees are required to maintain their 

staffing at the level that existed at the time of the award, in addition to the SAFER-funded 

positions.  At the time of the award, grantees must submit a current (pre-SAFER) roster 

listing paid operational/firefighting personnel.    

 

What happens to the SAFER-funded firefighters after the period of performance if the 

positions are discontinued?  If after the two years the CCSD does not continue the SAFER 

positions the three firefighters will go on the Displaced Firefighter’s list.  Firefighters on 

this list are given preference for all future hires, similar to veterans.   

 

What about the grant shortfall?  Once the fully burdened cost of the positions is re-

evaluated, Cambria Fire Department can request an amendment to the grant to reduce the 

number of firefighters hired.  There are no additional funds in this grant cycle so FEMA will 

not cover the shortfall.   

 

What happens if CCSD decides not to accept the SAFER-grant?  There is no penalty and 

the CCSD can apply for the grant as soon as the next cycle, most likely in January or 

February of 2016.   

 

What are the benefits of accepting the SAFER-Grant?  Increase staffing to four people on 
the fire engine to meet NFPA 1710 (Standard for the Organization and Deployment of Fire 
Suppression Operations). The community of Cambria has declared a Stage-3 water 
emergency and an extreme risk fire emergency.  This grant will provide additional staffing 
during these declared emergencies to provide increase fire prevention and fire protection 
services. Hiring three firefighters will reduce overtime costs by increasing available staffing 
by increasing depth of coverage, which will in turn reduce overtime.  
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SAFER Grant
Annual Operating Cost for 3 Firefighters at 80% Cost of CCSD Fire Engineer
Prepared by Patrick O'Reilly (Finance Manager) September 8, 2015

Low High Description
$46,560 $46,560 Fire Engineer (80% of Fire Engineer on 12/20/15)

3,562       3,562       Social Security/Medicare
250          250          Uniform Allowance

1,306       3,875       Dental
6,797       20,784     Medical
2,719       2,719       Workers Comp Insurance
4,190       4,190       State Disability Insurance
5,193       8,625       PERS Retirement
1,300       1,300       Medical Reimbursement

80            96            Life Insurance
$71,956 $91,961 TOTAL PER FIRE FIGHTER (FIRST YEAR)

3               3               FIRE FIGHTERS
$215,868 $275,882 TOTAL THREE FIRE FIGHTERS (FIRST YEAR)

75,067     95,244     TOTAL PER FIRE FIGHTER (SECOND YEAR)
3               3               FIRE FIGHTERS

$225,202 $285,731 TOTAL THREE FIRE FIGHTERS (SECOND YEAR)

441,070  561,613  TOTAL THREE FIRE FIGHTERS (TWO YEARS)

Notes:
 - assumes firefighters start at lowest step of pay scale
 - assumes 5% increase in base pay in second year

Annual Cost

SR 3 B Attachment 04 Safer Grant Cost Estimates
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CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT 
 

TO:  Board of Directors      AGENDA NO. 3.C. 
       
FROM: Jerry Gruber, General Manager 
  Timothy Carmel, District Counsel 
 

Meeting Date: September 10, 2015 Subject: Discussion and Consideration 
to Authorize Acceptance of an  
Emergency Permit - 
Streamlined Permitting for 
Removal of Hazardous Trees 
in Cambria on Parcels Owned 
by Cambria Community 
Services District  

 
RECOMMENDATIONS: 
 

It is recommended that the Board of Directors discuss and consider authorizing acceptance of 
an Emergency Permit-Streamlined Permitting for Removal of Hazardous Trees in Cambria on 
Parcels Owned by the Cambria Community Services District (the “Permit”).  
 
FISCAL IMPACT: 
 

County staff has indicated that they will waive all County fees associated with the Permit. 
There will be costs related to complying with Permit conditions, including the requirement to 
apply for a regular Coastal Development Permit.  These costs may be offset with available 
grants.  
 
DISCUSSION: 
 

The purpose of the Permit is to mitigate extreme fire hazards in Cambria by allowing for the 
immediate removal of up to 300 dead or dying trees deemed hazardous by CAL FIRE and 
located on parcels owned by the Cambria Community Services District. Under this permit, CAL 
FIRE’s hazardous tree determination will serve as evidence verifying that the identified trees 
meet the tree removal criteria in Coastal Zone Land Use Ordinance (CZLUO) Section 
23.05.064(b). Staff recommends that the Board consider authorizing acceptance of the Permit. 
 
 
 
 
 
Attachment: 
Draft Emergency Permit - Streamlined Permitting for Removal of Hazardous Trees in Cambria 
on Parcels Owned by Cambria Community Services District 
 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
BOARD ACTION: Date      Approved:     Denied:    
 
UNANIMOUS:  ___ ROBINETTE ___ CLIFT ___ THOMPSON ___ RICE___BAHRINGER____ 

40



 SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY 

DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING AND BUILDING 
 Promoting the Wise Use of Land - Helping to Build Great Communities 

 

COUNTY GOVERNMENT CENTER        SAN LUIS OBISPO         CALIFORNIA 93408        (805) 781-5600 

planning@co.slo.ca.us        FAX: (805) 781-1242        sloplanning.org 

 

DRAFT 
Emergency Permit 

Streamlined Permitting for Removal of Hazardous Trees in Cambria on 
Parcels Owned by the Cambria Community Services District 

 

 
Project Description 
 
The purpose of this emergency permit is to mitigate fire hazards in Cambria by allowing for the 
immediate removal of up to 300 dead or dying trees deemed hazardous by Cal Fire and located on 
parcels owned by the Cambria Community Services District. Under this permit, Cal Fire’s hazardous 
tree determination will serve as evidence verifying that the identified trees meet the tree removal criteria 
in Coastal Zone Land Use Ordinance (CZLUO) Section 23.05.064(b).  

Justification 
 
The fire hazard in Cambria and need for this emergency permit is to immediately remove Hazardous 
Trees designated by CAL FIRE that have resulted due to drought conditions on properties solely owned 
by the Cambria Community Services District. The fire hazard is documented in a March 12, 2015 San 
Luis Obispo County Grand Jury report entitled “In a State of Emergency? Assessing Fire Risk in 
Cambria.” A key finding of the report states “The community of Cambria faces a severe fire threat due 
to a combination of environmental, geographical and demographic factors.” 
 
As recommended by the Grand Jury report, the Cambria Community Services District (CCSD) declared 
a state of emergency based upon the risk of a catastrophic fire on March 26, 2015. This declaration 
notes that 30 to 40 percent of the overall forest in Cambria is either dead or dying. These trees are 
much more susceptible to burning and they significantly increase the risk of wildland fire spread. 
 
The fire hazard in Cambria is exacerbated by severe drought conditions combined with Cambria’s 
severely limited water supply. On January 17, 2014, Governor Jerry Brown declared a drought 
emergency for the State of California; on January 30, 2014, the CCSD Board of Directors declared a 
Stage 3 Water Shortage Emergency; and on March 11, 2014, the County Board of Supervisors 
proclaimed a local emergency due to drought conditions in San Luis Obispo County.  
 
Conditions of Approval 

 
1. This emergency permit is valid for a period of 12 months of permit issuance. 

 
2. Only the work described in this permit is authorized.  Any additional work requires separate 

authorization from the Director of Planning and Building or Coastal Development Permit 
approval.  
 

 
3. The work authorized by this permit shall be commenced within 60 days of permit issuance. This 

requirement shall be satisfied by commencement of removal of any tree pursuant to a Cal Fire 
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hazardous tree determination. Any work commenced after expiration of this permit requires 
separate authorization or a regular Coastal Development Permit.  The work authorized by this 
permit shall be completed within 12 months of the above date. 
 

4. Within 30 days of the date of issuance of this emergency permit, the permittee shall apply for a 
regular Coastal Development Permit to authorize the emergency project. The regular permit will 
be subject to all applicable provisions of the Local Coastal Program, including the tree 
replacement requirements in CZLUO Section 23.05.064 (Tree Removal Standards). 

  
5. As part of the complete application for a regular Coastal Development Permit, a Tree 

Replacement Plan shall be submitted which describes at a minimum: 
 

a. The number of trees to be replanted consistent with the tree replacement requirements 
in CZLUO Section 23.05.064 (Tree Removal Standards); 

b. The location(s) where the replacement trees will be planted; 
c. The size and species of the replacement trees; and 
d. Timing of when the replanting will occur. 

 
6. The applicant shall submit monthly reports to the Department of Planning and Building 

describing the number and location of trees removed during the monthly reporting period 
pursuant to this emergency permit. 
 

7. The applicant shall ensure proper disposal of removed hazardous materials.  
 

8. The applicant shall as a condition of approval of this emergency permit defend, at his sole 
expense, any action brought against the County of San Luis Obispo, its present or former 
officers, agents, or employees, by a third party challenging either its decision to approve this 
emergency permit or the manner in which the County is interpreting or enforcing the conditions 
of this emergency permit, or any other action by a third party relating to approval or 
implementation of this emergency permit. The applicant shall reimburse the County for any 
court costs and attorney’s fees which the County may be required by a court to pay as a result 
of such action, but such participation shall not relieve the applicant of his obligation under this 
condition. 
 

Findings 
 
A. The project qualifies for a Statutory Exemption pursuant to State CEQA Guidelines Section 

15269 (Emergency Projects) because the proposed emergency permit will mitigate the extreme 
fire hazard in Cambria by establishing a streamlined permitting process for removing trees that 
are deemed hazardous by Cal Fire. The regular “follow-up” Coastal Development Permit 
required as a condition of this emergency permit will require environmental review under CEQA.  

 
B. This emergency permit is necessary to mitigate the extreme fire hazard in Cambria more quickly 

than permitted by the procedures for regular permits administered pursuant to the Coastal Zone 
Land Use Ordinance. The extreme fire hazard in Cambria is documented in the March 12, 2015 
San Luis Obispo County Grand Jury report entitled “In a State of Emergency? Assessing Fire 
Risk in Cambria.” A key finding of the report states, “The community of Cambria faces a severe 
fire threat due to a combination of environmental, geographical and demographic factors.” 
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According to the CCSD, 30 to 40 percent of the overall forest in Cambria is either dead or dying. 
These trees are much more susceptible to burning and they significantly increase the risk of 
wildland fire spread. This emergency permit will help mitigate the fire hazard in Cambria by 
allowing for the immediate removal of dead trees on CCSD-owned parcels.. The work 
authorized by this emergency permit can be completed within a 12 month timeframe. 

 
C. Public comment on the proposed emergency action has been reviewed. 

 
D. The work proposed is consistent with the requirements of the certified Local Coastal Program. 

As conditioned, the permittee shall apply within 30 days for a regular CDP to authorize the 
emergency project. The regular permit will be subject to all applicable provisions of the Local 
Coastal Program, including the tree replacement requirements in CZLUO Section 23.05.064 
(Tree Removal Standards). 
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